September 22, 2008
City of Eden, N. C.

Minutes of the special September 22, 2008 meeting of the City Council, City of Eden:


CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

A special meeting of the City Council, City of Eden, was held on Monday, September 22nd at 6:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers, 308 E. Stadium Drive. Those present for the meeting were as follows: 

Mayor:                                      
John E. Grogan

Mayor Pro Tem:               
Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members:                 
Donna Turner


                                                  
Darryl Carter

                                            
Jerry Epps


Christine Myott


Jim Burnette


Jerry Ellis

City Manager:                     
Brad Corcoran

City Clerk:              
Sheralene Thompson

Administrative Assistant:
Deanna Hunt

Department Heads:
Kelly Stultz, Dennis Asbury, Johnny Farmer
Representatives from News Media:
Miranda Baines, Eden Daily News


INVOCATION:

Mayor Grogan asked Council Member Epps to give the invocation.
MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Grogan called the special meeting of the Eden City Council to order and explained that Mr. Johnny Farmer, Director of Parks, Recreation and Facility Maintenance would be giving a presentation to consider the Sustainable Energy Plan.  

Mr. Farmer gave the following presentation:  
Consideration of Sustainable Energy Plan.  

The memorandum explained that the City Manager has asked that a team of City Employees with representation from each Department and Division be assembled to put together a comprehensive energy and fuel conservation plan for the City.  This Team has met several times over the past several months and has put together a Sustainable Energy Plan for review by the City Council.

This Plan goes hand in hand with the North Carolina League of Municipalities Green Challenge that the City Council agreed to be part of at the August 19, 2008 City Council meeting.

The North Carolina League of Municipalities issued a challenge to all cities and towns to implement short-term and long-range actions that will conserve resources and save money, thereby protecting the environment and operating municipal government in a more cost effective, energy efficient and environmentally friendly manner.

The City Manager and the Sustainable Energy Plan Team believes this Plan will help the City meet the Green Challenge and also help the City manage its energy resources in an efficient and cost effective manner.

Staff would like for the Mayor and City Council to approve this Sustainable Energy Plan for the City, as the City moves forward in managing its energy resources.

The plan is as follows:  
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Assessment Results

An assessment of current energy management efforts was performed, and the City of Eden has initiated action in several strategic focus areas and is poised to obtain solid results in each area.  The assessment revealed the following strengths in current efforts and initiatives.

· Energy Data Collection

The City has established a comprehensive consumption/cost program for collecting data and analyzing monthly energy billing information for electrical usage, natural gas usage and for Departmental vehicle fuel usage.  This effort will produce a database of usage and cost information that is available for use in monitoring excessive variations, and follow-up evaluations of usage areas.  This allows for the City to know the usage and cost of energy at major facilities and usage and cost of fuel used by Departments.

· Energy Supply Management

Facilities are being placed on the best rates available from our local suppliers.  Current sources of electricity and natural gas have been reliable, as well as the sources for vehicle fuel.

· Energy Use in Facilities

All facilities have at least rudimentary control for heat/air and manual overrides for HVAC and lighting.  Recommended temperature ranges have been established and are being used.  A variety of energy reduction opportunities have been identified to include energy audits.  

· Equipment Efficiency

Checklists have been developed to require that equipment is placed in optimal operational condition.  A corrective/preventative maintenance program is in place to ensure that equipment and systems are operating reliably.  

· Organization Integration

The Parks, Recreation & Facility Maintenance Director has been assigned day-to-day responsibility for energy management.  Key elements of an energy awareness program are being developed. All Departments are engaged to help establish an on-going energy awareness program and are part of the Sustainable Energy Plan Committee.

Energy Use

The City’s energy mix consists of electricity, natural gas and vehicle fuel usage.
Please see the charts and graphs in the appendix for costs and consumption in FY 2007-08.

Key Actions

The following actions, which are identified below, if taken, can help place the City in a position where it will be able to lower the amount of energy it is presently consuming.

· Process Improvement

a) Creating an energy use map of major facilities and Departmental fuel usage

b) Conducting selected energy audits

c) Ongoing review of rate optimization

d) Billing error resolution

· Program Implementation

a) Energy awareness program

b) Do energy upgrade with new facilities and when renovating older facilities

c) Do building tune-ups as funding is available

· Projects

a) Upgrade lighting at all City facilities as funding becomes available

b) Install motion sensors to control office lighting as funding becomes available

c) Replace chiller and boiler at City Hall to a more energy efficient system when it has to be replaced

Saving Estimates

The City will implement a plan that will optimize the use of energy and fuel consumption based on costs and usage for FY 2007-08.

Goals & Measures

The goal is to reduce energy usage in all our major facilities and reduce vehicle fuel consumption by Departments through an effective energy management program.  We are comparing each major facility’s energy usage to FY 2007-08 and our goal is to see a savings in usage.  Potential energy savings in usage and costs are being explored, as discussed later in this Plan.

ENERGY USE

Due to the continually increasing cost of energy, it is improbable that the City of Eden will reduce its utilities and vehicle fuel costs.  However, we can reduce the City’s energy consumption.  The cost saved by reducing energy usage is referred to as avoided cost.  This is the difference between utility and fuel cost at current usage versus utility and fuel cost at reduced usage.  FY 2007-08 is being used as the baseline for monitoring these costs.

A data system is being developed to establish a program for collecting and analyzing monthly energy billing information.  This effort will produce a database of usage and cost information that will be available for use in monitoring excessive variations and targeting facilities for evaluations and audits.

In the appendix is a chart showing the energy consumption and cost of major facilities and vehicle fuel use by Departments for FY 2007-08 that will be used as the baseline to monitor the City’s energy usage.

SAVINGS OPPORTUNITY ASSESSMENT

A) In general, process improvements are quicker and straightforward to implement with lower costs.  The City will implement a program for collecting and analyzing monthly energy billing information to compile a database of energy usage and cost.

· The City will create baseline energy maps and reporting for major facilities and Departmental Fuel Usage

· The City will establish a cost avoidance metric based on FY 2007-08 energy consumption

· The City will perform energy audits and system evaluations

· The City will establish a billing error resolution process

B) In general, new programs take longer to implement with moderate costs.

· The City will highlight energy awareness

· The City will do energy upgrades when renovating existing facilities.

· The City will use  energy efficient materials and methods for new construction  

· The City will do building “tune-ups” as funding becomes available

C) In general, capital projects to upgrade equipment and facilities are the most costly to implement and require detail planning.  

· The City would like to upgrade lighting at all city facilities

· The City would like to install motion sensors to control office lighting

· The City would like to replace the chiller and boiler at City Hall with a more efficient system when this is needed to be replaced

PLANNED ACTIONS

The Sustainable Energy Plan requires that processes, programs and projects should be undertaken to drive the City’s energy management performance.  These actions encompassing energy information, energy supply, facilities operations, systems & equipment and business integration are as follows.

A) Process Improvement

· Create energy maps and reporting mechanism for major facilities and Departmental vehicle fuel usage

· Establish cost avoidance metric based on FY 2007-08 energy consumption and costs

· Perform selected energy audits and evaluations of facilities

· Review best-rate analysis on all major facilities on an annual basis

· Establish a billing error resolution

B) Program Implementation

· Provide the news media, elected officials and City employees with material/ideas to highlight energy awareness through a series of energy articles to promote a sense of responsibility and aligned action among all employees.

· Do energy upgrades when building new facilities and renovating existing facilities.

· Perform building tune-ups as funding becomes available

C) Projects

· The upgrading of lighting at all City facilities will be an on-going process as funding is available

· Install motion sensors to control office lighting as funding becomes available

· Replace the chiller and boiler at City Hall with a more energy efficient system when it is time to replace

GOALS & MEASURES

The goal is to reduce energy usage in all major facilities and Departmental vehicle fuel usage through an effective energy management program.  The City will be comparing energy usage to that of FY 2007-08.

Progress in the implementation of the Sustainable Energy Plan will be tracked by the following measures

· Total energy usage at each major facility (electricity & natural gas) and Departmental vehicle fuel usage

· Total energy cost at each facility and Departmental vehicle fuel usage

Graphs of these measures will be done each quarter throughout the fiscal year, and compared with the usage and costs from FY 2007-08 to help evaluate the effectiveness of this plan.

FINANCIAL ASSESSMENT/BUDGET
                                                                                           Estimated Cost

Operations Budget

Process Improvements

· Create energy maps





$0

· Energy Audits






$0

· Best-rate analysis





$0

· Billing error resolution





$0

Program Implementation

· Highlight energy awareness




$0

· Energy upgrade to facilities




TBD

· Building “tune-ups”





TBD

Capital Budget

Projects

· Upgrade lighting at facilities




On-going TBD

· Install motion sensors for offices



TBD

· Replace chiller and boiler




TBD

Please note, since this is a new program without an approved budget, all funding for energy efficiency projects are currently being evaluated.

ENERGY MANDATE

Improved energy and cost management must become a vital initiative and integral part of the Sustainable Energy Plan.  Without an adverse impact on the work environment, energy must be recognized as a controllable operating expense wherein savings are available for critical areas of need.  All employees have important roles to play in a successful energy management program.  Of particular importance is the role of the City Manager and the Elected Officials who communicate the priority of energy management to everyone.

An Energy Mandate for the City of Eden has been developed and is proposed as an integral part of this Sustainable Energy Plan. 

ENERGY MANDATE
The City of Eden recognizes energy as a controllable operating expense wherein increased energy efficiency/savings results in funds available for other City needs.  Energy management is a responsibility of all City staff and guided and supported by the Director of Parks, Recreation & Facility Maintenance.

Each City Department will assist in implementing an Energy Management Program.  The Department Head or Division Supervisor will be responsible for helping make this program a success.

The Director of Parks, Recreation and Facility Maintenance is responsible for implementation of the City’s Sustainable Energy Plan and will support all Department Heads and Division Supervisors and other staff in successful implementation of the program

The City Manager will review progress and results quarterly.
Energy Mandate – Goals

The City’s goal is energy efficiency for each major facility and Department vehicle fuel usage. The Director of Parks, Recreation & Facility Maintenance will analyze each major facility and Department vehicle fuel usage on a quarterly basis.

Energy Mandate – Measures

The tracking measures will be:

A) Total energy use for the City (electrical, natural gas, vehicle fuel) and each major facility

B) Total energy cost for the City and each major facility

The graphs provided are located in the office of the City Clerk.
SUSTAINABLE ENERGY PLAN COMMITTEE 

SHORT TERM GOALS

Get with Duke Energy to get the “Best Rate” for each facility

Make sure all doors and windows are closed

Turn off any unnecessary lighting

Keep HVAC filters clean

Install programmable thermostats

No idling of City vehicles (Emergency use only)

Car pooling

Drive sensibly

SUSTAINABLE ENERGY PLAN COMMITTEE

LONG TERM GOALS
Don’t rent out Eden Room – close City Hall on the weekend

Install motion sensors to control office lighting

Look into a 4 day work week

Purchase 4 cylinder vehicles when possible

GPS tracking for all vehicles

Change out the boiler and chiller at City Hall with a more energy efficient unit when it is time to replace

Change out lighting at City Hall and other facilities from magnetic to electronic ballasts

Purchase alternative fuel vehicles

Discussion:

Council Member Burnette stated that first of all he wanted to thank him for taking the lead on this.  He was very glad to hear him say that this was the beginning, because he thought they needed to look at it that way.  He thought they would learn more and more as they get into it on some of the things that they need to do.  Also, he had said this was a city-wide effort and he knew he was approaching it that way, but the one thing that he would like to see, he was having the department heads sign off [but] he thought that it would be good if the department heads submitted the things that they were going to do to conserve energy, the approaches that they were going to take [as well].  He pointed out that as Mr. Farmer had said, there were a lot of differences from department to department as to what can be done [and] some can do more than others.  So, he thought it should go back to the department heads on what they were going to be able to do.  He stated that they talk about equipment and certainly as they buy equipment they will look at the payback and see what that was, but the first step, before they change equipment, still needed to be to change the habits of personnel.

Council Member Burnette stated that another thing he mentioned was the 2007-2008 mapping.  He noted that the one thing he did not see in the plan was that once Mr. Farmer got those results he suggested that it [should] go back to department heads to say what percentage of reduction they thought they could make, it was not something the Council would necessarily hold them to, but it would be goals that they [could] work towards.  

Council Member Carter questioned the time frame and what kind of range before he would see results.  

Mr. Farmer replied that right now in the plan that was submitted, they did not really ask for any money to do anything.  They were doing just the awareness program and making sure lights and things were cut off.  He explained that what they want to do with the new fiscal year was to ask for dollars to maybe change out the lighting in this building and other buildings to begin with.  This building alone was in excess of $20,000 so but talking to the folks who came in and did the study for him, they counted the number of lights and figured out what would be needed.  After five years it would be a pay back and after that it would be a savings.  
He explained that they had talked about the chiller and the boiler and that will be a very expensive item.  In talking with folks it would be many years before it would pay for itself and they would get a savings back.  He noted that they were talking about an excess of $1 million because it was a large system.  He added that in talking with people, they may want to go with heating units and air conditioning units as opposed to a large boiler.  He noted that the boiler and chiller were both put in when it was operated by Fieldcrest.  The way it was set up now, they may be able to manage it a little more efficiently with a heating pump unit, but that was something that will be many years out because they know it will be a very large item.  He also added that when he did their budget and their large capital outlay, they always note there was a possibility there may be some major items and they always try to do some budgetary things to make sure they keep that operating as efficient as they can.

Council Member Tuggle stated that he had said this was a working document, getting back to the time line, if this was something the Council approved, when would he begin implementing it and he assumed that all of the department heads and everybody will be involved in it.

Mr. Farmer replied that probably in reality they have already started doing some stuff.  Once they were given the direction by the City Manager, they had about 5 or 6 meetings and everybody submitted a list of things they thought they could see improvements in, within their department and overall city-wide and then they pulled out those things that were consistently talked about, such as making sure lights were turned off, windows and doors well insulated, looking at lighting, or looking at making sure vehicles were not idling.  So in fact they have already started.  Once this was approved or whatever direction the Council gave, they have some goals established, but one of the things they did not have right now was the goals for each individual department.  He added that if the Council instructed him, they would have a meeting to instruct each department to submit goals that they want to accomplish this year or in future years and they will take those and put it into a complete document so they would know how to measure them.

Council Member Tuggle questioned who ultimately would do the monitoring or would this be an ongoing monitor from the department head all the way up to the top.

Mr. Farmer replied that to him, it would be up to the department head.  He explained that when he and his Facility Maintenance Supervisor attended the Sustainable Energy Workshop, [they learned that] normally one person was in charge.  He stated that he assumed that since he was given the task of putting it together, that he would be the one who would monitor it and his plan, once it was approved, would be to submit quarterly reports to the City Manager.
Council Member Myott stated that he had talked about counting lights and she asked if this was done in-house.

Mr. Farmer replied that they brought in some local electricians they use; [however] he could not remember the firm.  It was someone who did it on a regular basis; they come in and do energy audits.  If the Council decided to do this, it would go out for formal bids.

Council Member Myott asked if they charged him to do this to which Mr. Farmer replied they did not.
Council Member Ellis asked if they were local to which Mr. Farmer replied that he thought the company was somewhere in Rockingham County.  Council Member Ellis asked if he had said that he did not know what the fuel was from each department.
Mr. Farmer replied that he knew the fuel costs, the way the printout from the computer was based on costs and not the gallons but they were trying to work on the gallons as opposed to the cost because he was more concerned about the gallons.  If they save gallons, they could still end up paying more because of what the price of fuel was.  He added that Mr. Carter (Fleet Maintenance Superintendent) was working on that, if not, they were able to patrol month by month so they would know what they were doing from here on out.  

Council Member Epps stated that on the lights, he questioned that would they not basically just swap out the bulb to the new type bulb.
Mr. Farmer explained that they have to change out the fixtures and everything would have to be replaced.

For clarification, Mr. Farmer asked if the direction the Council was giving him was that they would like for him to go back and get goals from each department as measurable and put [them] as part of a plan then submit that to the City Manager for review and then it would be resubmitted to the Council at an appropriate time.  
It was the consensus of the Council that Mr. Farmer do this.  

Consideration of Smoke Free Policies for Freedom Park:
Mayor Grogan asked Council Member Tuggle to read what the State of North Carolina’s law was on this subject before Mr. Farmer began his report.
Council Member Tuggle read “any local ordinance, law or rule that regulates smoking adopted on or after October 15, 1993, shall not contain restrictions regulating smoking which exceed those established in this Article.”  He stated that in essence, it was saying that what they have established at the State, there was no way in the world that the Council could do anything that would be more restrictive than what the State says and the State in essence says that you cannot do what they were being asked to do right now.  

Mr. Farmer explained that this was brought up for discussion and to receive direction from the Council as to what they want to do because he had been approached by citizens and Council Members about establishing a smoke free environment at the park and that was the reason he did include in the memo that there had been a ruling that you cannot actually prohibit smoking in parks and children’s play areas.  
He explained that he was asked to prepare a resolution for a smoke free park, he thought, to bring up the subject of smoking in the parks.  He stated that his suggestion would be after gathering the research they did, to recommend that the Council instruct staff to maybe contact Senator Berger and have him bring this up at the next Legislative Session to incorporate parks, playgrounds, athletic fields, and things that would address what they were trying to do to be part of the bill that was on the table right now, that had already been approved and the law established.

Council Member Tuggle mentioned that they should also include Representative Cole as well.  He added that he had checked about 50 different places and he could not find it anywhere in the State that had as restrictive a code as what they were being asked to approve here.  He saw some place that seemed to talk about children’s areas and where children were [with] restricted smoking, but he did not see any total restrictions anywhere.  The only place he could find was the North Carolina Zoo.  

Mr. Farmer stated that the only city that was allowed a law to provide a smoke free parks and recreation areas was the City of Greensboro.  He explained that the reason being was they had a policy established prior to 1993.  There were other cities who have something in place that says that their parks were smoke free, but he thought that if it was ever challenged, they may have to rescind it, (unless it was established before 1993).

Council Member Tuggle stated that he went to the park and walked around and there must be thousands of cigarette butts everywhere.  He also walked most days and every place that he walked, the shopping centers or he went downtown at the festival, there were cigarette butts everywhere.  People did not pick them up and it was a mess.  He stated that he really supported what Mr. Farmer was doing.
Mayor Grogan commented that one thing he had thought about was to have designated smoking areas and at those designated places have containers available and then you can police it, but just to say, there was going to be no smoking at Freedom Park….

Council Member Turner questioned if they had designated no smoking areas was that going to be in the guidelines….to which Mr. Farmer replied that the way he read it he did not think they could say smoke free, he thought that if they wanted to smoke then by law they were able to smoke.

Council Member Tuggle asked if he had containers already out there.
Mr. Farmer replied that they had them at Freedom Park.  He was not sure that they have them everywhere….but he agreed with Council Member Tuggle.  It was a mess and his staff did an excellent job trying to get them up, but it was a losing battle.  He also commended the City Manager because when they did the Dixie Youth Tournament last year they tried to get them all up and the City Manager probably picked up 100,000.

Council Member Ellis questioned why they could not set up areas where they can smoke…to which Mayor Grogan suggested that they do that.
Mr. Farmer stated that they could, [but] to just know that if they want to adopt a policy…to which Mayor Grogan replied that they were not adopting anything.  They were just going to have designated smoking areas and direct people to them.

Council Member Tuggle, referring to the General Statue, stated that it did speak to 20% designated areas in there, talking about interior buildings.  He read that in the policy it actually says “any area established as a nonsmoking area, so long as at least twenty percent (20%) of the interior space of equal quality to that of the nonsmoking area shall be designated as a smoking area.”  So, they could do it either way as it does speak to 20% and they did that he did know, in government buildings before they totally gave…like the School Board’s the ability to ban it.  He noted that once you could smoke in the teacher’s lounge and then they gave the School Board the opportunity to ban it totally, but it [the law] speaks to 20%. 

Mayor Grogan suggested that he get a big container and not one of those little old smoking things they have around town as nobody was going to take time to use that to which Mr. Farmer explained that was what they have at the park.  Open containers filled with sand.

Council Member Epps commented that Moses Cone has a place outside of the building where people can smoke.  He also thought that the hospital here had the same thing.  

Mr. Farmer replied that they could do that and also contact Mr. Berger and Mr. Cole and Mayor Grogan agreed it was a good thing to do.
Council Member Burnette asked that if they did this, would they have any authority to enforce it.
Council Member Ellis stated that they could not enforce it but they could say this was the area where the city was going to offer them to be able to go to and Council Member Tuggle added that they would appreciate it if they would comply…
Mr. Farmer stated that they could have staff ask folks in a nice, gentle, polite way and if they go fine.
Council Member Turner asked if they could continue to gather more information and just move to the next session of contact…
Mr. Farmer replied he thought that was what they needed to do.  He added that the City of Raleigh tried to do this back in 2007 and it never made it to the House floor during the Legislation Session in 2008.

Council Member Tuggle asked if he could check on designated areas to see if that was something that could be considered.

Mayor Grogan asked if could pick out some that he could recommend. 
Mr. Farmer replied that he would like to do it for all facilities, instead of [just] Freedom Park.  
The memorandum and resolution below was what was presented to Council with no action taken:
The memorandum to Council explained that as discussed, the Parks and Recreation Department has received several inquires concerning a smoke free environment at the City’s outdoor parks and recreation facilities.

Staff has done research on smoke free parks and recreation facilities across North Carolina and the United States.  There is an enormous push for smoke free parks and recreation facilities across the country.

Many state governments have already established smoke free environments in government buildings, schools, and public transit.

The rationale for smoke free parks and recreation facilities in the City of Eden is as follows:

1. Second hand smoke can affect non-smokers and cause death.

2. It would provide healthier public park areas for our citizens

3. It will compliment the current city smoke-free policy in City-owned buildings.

4. It allows the City’s parks and recreation facilities to provide a healthy, active and positive recreational experience for our residents and visitors.

5. Adult actions influence youth, and the coaches, parents, officials and leaders involved in recreation are role models for youth and have a positive effect on the lifestyle choices they make.

6. Cigarette butts are the most common litter in parks

7. Tobacco use is detrimental to good health and can be offensive to those using the parks and recreation facilities

8.  Prohibition of tobacco use at the City’s parks and recreational facilities serves to protect the health, safety and welfare of the citizens of our city and shows leadership in helping make Eden a healthier community

It should be noted, that in the State of North Carolina, the N.C. general assembly passed a law in 2007 that prevents outlawing smoking in city parks.  The bill which took effect prohibits smoking in state government buildings and enables local government to restrict smoking in city buildings, health departments, schools and on public transit.  The bill says nothing about smoking in children’s play areas or city parks.

Staff spoke with Kim Hibbard, an attorney with the North Carolina League of Municipalities, and she indicated we could establish a policy, but if it was challenged, the City might have to recede it.

Attached, is a draft resolution establishing a Smoke Free Policy at Parks and Recreation Facilities in the City of Eden for your review, in order to provide staff with direction in this matter.

RESOLUTION ESTABLISHING SMOKE-FREE POLICY

AT THE CITY’S PARKS AND RECREATION FACILITIES

WHEREAS, the City of Eden believes that smoking of tobacco in the proximity of children and adults engaging in or watching outdoor recreational activities at City-owned or operated facilities is detrimental to their health and can be offensive to those using such facilities; and

WHEREAS, the City of Eden has a unique opportunity to create and sustain an environment that supports a smoke free norm through a smoke free policy, rule enforcement, and adult –peer role modeling on City-owned outdoor recreational facilities; and 

WHEREAS, the City of Eden believes parents, leaders, and officials involved in recreation are role models for youth and can have a positive effect on the lifestyle choices they make; and

WHEREAS cigarettes, once consumed in public places, are discarded on the ground requiring additional maintenance expenses, diminish the beauty of the City’s recreational facilities, and pose a risk to toddlers due to ingestion; and

WHEREAS, the City of Eden determines that the prohibition of smoking at the City’s recreational facilities serves to protect the health, safety and welfare of the citizens of our City.

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE City of Eden adopt the following smoke free policy.

Section 1: Smoke Free Environment at outdoor recreational facilities

No person shall smoke on any City-owned or operated outdoor recreational facility, including the restrooms, spectator and concession areas.  These facilities also include all City-owned parks, playgrounds, athletic fields, and walking/biking trails.

Section 2: Enforcement

1. Appropriate signs shall be posted in the above specified areas.

2. The community, especially facility users and staff, will be notified about this policy

3. Staff will make periodic observations of recreational facilities to monitor for compliance.  City officials, parents, and coaches will be ask to help enforce the compliance of the policy

4. Any person found in violation of the policy will be given a warning, and if they do not comply, they may be subject to immediate removal from the recreation facility.

Adopted by the City Council of the City of Eden this 21st day of October, 2008.

Attest:







Eden City Council









John E. Grogan, Mayor

Sheralene S. Thompson, 
City Clerk





Consideration of Draper Village Sidewalk Improvements Project:
Mrs. Kelly Stultz gave the following report (all maps and photographs from the report is located in the office of the City Clerk):  
Council Member Carter asked how much it would cost to replace the wooden poles with metal poles.

Mrs. Stultz explained that what she knew at this point, at Draper Village, the services to the buildings were along the front and some of those were carrying pretty hefty service lines.  At downtown Washington Street the services of businesses were along the back and the only thing out front was the streetlights.  She stated that they were continuing to have conversations with Duke Energy and she had in fact spoke with someone today who will meet her there next Monday to see what they might or might not be able to do about the conditions of some of those poles, or the possibility of doing something different.  At this point she added, she could not promise them or the property owners at Draper Village that it could happen.  She also added that the perfect time to do any of those change outs would be if the Council chose to move the system when the sidewalks were open.  So she stated that they were doing their best to make as much of that happen as they could however the poles on Washington Street have a different kind of stress level than the ones at Draper Village.
Council Member Carter asked for clarification if this was something she was going to look at.

Council Member Burnette commented that he had talked with one of the Duke folks on Saturday and pretty much his understanding was that most of that service was primary service on one side of the street and there was not much you can do other than move it all the way to the back which was the difference between the Leaksville area and Draper and that would be very costly.

Mrs. Stultz agreed and also to the property owners.  She stated that what they were proposing was, based upon the conditions that were observed, that the entire sidewalk on both sides be replaced.

Council Member Tuggle commented that he really agreed with that as he hated to have checkerboard looking sidewalks and it sure looked a lot better.

Mrs. Stultz referenced the pictures of the damaged areas.  She explained that what they have learned doing the Washington Street process was that had they gone in and just cut that concrete and put in brick pavers, it would have been breached to the point that it would be more vulnerable to which Council Member Ellis agreed.
Council Member Myott, whose comment was inaudible (background noise), questioned the money that was granted on Bridge Street and Washington…
Mrs. Stultz explained that the money they were granted from NCDOT could only be used for the asphalt brick paver crosswalk and landscaping.  When they made the initial calls to NCDOT to ask for those funds, the ones that had originally been planned for Washington Street were in there, so they will get done under that funding.  All of the landscaping will be for Draper Village and they will get the brick style crosswalks.

Council Member Ellis asked if she had said they would get more of those plans.

Mrs. Stultz replied they would, they will be coming in this afternoon but she did not have the time to plat them all out.

Mayor Grogan stated that it had to be understood that if you were dealing with Duke Power in this day and time, if you start moving poles or anything, the freebie days were gone.  He stated that he thought the Draper Merchants should certainly be aware of that. He stated that he thought everyone supported the program that she recommended, [but] the city cannot afford to move the poles and he would hate to see them go forward with this project and then have it brought up that something should be done about the electrical hookups, not saying that anyone would do that…he asked if he was speaking clearly for the City Council to which it was the consensus that he was.

Council Member Ellis added that he thought that if they have some poles that can possibly be replaced…to which Mayor Grogan stated if they can do it and there is no cost.  Council Member Ellis stated that he thought that if they have to look into it a little bit more then so be it.  He also added that she had next week.
Mayor Grogan suggested that it needed to be postponed until she got that answer to which Mrs. Stultz replied that she was not planning on asking for any additional money.
Mayor Grogan replied that he was not worried about her asking for money.  He explained that he would rephrase it as there seems to be some concern about the electrical poles down there and the sidewalks, etc.  They did not want to do the sidewalks and then have to redo a pole, he thought, but he did not have a vote, but he would recommend that they accept Mrs. Stultz’s recommendation and if a situation where there was a particular pole, that the merchants and Duke Power reach an agreement for that pole to be replaced, out front or in the back of their business…

Council Member Ellis asked if the merchants had to replace the ones on Washington Street to which Mayor Grogan replied that they did not have to replace any.
Mrs. Stultz explained that all they had to do was put up different kinds of light fixtures and different poles.  Draper Village will get decorative lighting, but the problem was when you have service lines they cannot be put on those much more delicate poles that were on Washington Street, those were nothing but streetlights.  She explained that as she understood, you cannot put service lines on those decorative poles.  So they were fairly limited in their ability to do that for Draper Village because of those circumstances.  She added that she did not see them being able to put lines underground, for the same reasons they did not do this in Leaksville, because it was horrendously expensive and they just did not have the funds to do that.

A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Ellis to accept the proposal as recommended.  

Council Member Burnette commented that he had asked the City Manager to do one additional thing because they have done a lot of things, changed a lot of things as they go along and he had asked him to do a “lessons learned” so that they did not make these same mistakes again.
Action on the motion was as follows:  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

Report on Activities/Recommendation of Solid Waste Committee:
Mr. Dennis Asbury, Director of Environmental Services, gave the following report:
The Council’s Solid Waste Committee has met six times since April. Following are options identified thus far by the committee. At the committee’s September 3rd meeting it was decided that a Public Information Meeting should be held in the Council Chambers on October 27th from 5:00 P.M. to 6:30 P.M. to make this information more widely available and to encourage public input to this process. The meeting will consist primarily of a handout and simultaneous continuously running PowerPoint presentations. 

· Service Reduction

· A reduction in services is not recommended. Members of the committee who talked to their friends and neighbors found that by and large they did not want the city to reduce the solid waste services it offers. 

· Rate Structure

· Establish a two part rate structure

· The FY 08-09 Budget shows an average cost of residential solid waste service delivery of $21.09 per resident per month. 

· Tipping fees are based on the amount of solid waste in tons delivered to the Rockingham County Landfill. These fees should be paid out of property tax revenues.

· Tipping fees represent about 17% of the total cost of residential service delivery.

· All other expenses should be paid by the resident.

· This portion comprises 83% of the total cost of residential service and would set the Residential Solid Waste Rate at $17.50 per month for each resident.

· At a minimum annual adjustments need to be made in the rate structure to keep pace with inflation and to ensure that the people receiving the service are paying what the service costs.
· Pay As You Throw (PAYT)

· The PAYT program was instituted with the express purpose of encouraging and rewarding recycling efforts by residential customers and thereby reducing the volume of recyclables going to the landfill. 

· The greater portion of solid waste costs are not the landfill tipping fees but the cost of placing personnel and equipment at the customer’s curb to collect their solid waste.

· It is generally agreed that the PAYT Rate Structure should be discontinued.

· It is felt that it would be in the public’s best interest to phase the PAYT Rate Structure out over time bringing all residential customers to the same monthly charge by July 1, 2010.

· The following table showing inflation rates over the last ten years was obtained from the U.S. Department of Labor Bureau of Labor Statistics. 

	12 Months Percent Change 

Series Id:    CUUR0300SA0
Not Seasonally Adjusted
Area:         South urban
Item:         All items
Base Period:  1982-84=100

	Year
	Jan
	Feb
	Mar
	Apr
	May
	Jun
	Jul
	Aug
	Sep
	Oct
	Nov
	Dec
	Annual
	HALF1
	HALF2

	1998
	1.2
	1.1
	1.1
	1.1
	1.4
	1.3
	1.5
	1.5
	1.3
	1.3
	1.1
	1.5
	1.3
	1.2
	1.4

	1999
	1.5
	1.4
	1.5
	1.9
	1.8
	1.6
	1.8
	1.9
	2.3
	2.4
	2.4
	2.5
	2.0
	1.6
	2.2

	2000
	2.6
	3.0
	3.7
	3.2
	3.2
	3.6
	3.6
	3.3
	3.2
	3.0
	3.1
	2.9
	3.2
	3.2
	3.2

	2001
	3.2
	3.3
	2.5
	2.8
	3.0
	2.8
	2.1
	2.1
	2.2
	1.9
	1.4
	1.1
	2.3
	2.9
	1.8

	2002
	0.8
	0.5
	0.9
	1.0
	0.9
	0.8
	1.2
	1.3
	1.2
	1.9
	2.3
	2.5
	1.3
	0.8
	1.7

	2003
	2.6
	3.2
	3.1
	2.5
	2.1
	2.1
	2.1
	2.4
	2.4
	1.8
	1.5
	1.7
	2.3
	2.6
	2.0

	2004
	1.8
	1.5
	1.5
	2.0
	2.9
	3.2
	3.0
	2.6
	2.5
	3.1
	3.5
	3.3
	2.5
	2.2
	3.0

	2005
	3.0
	3.1
	3.2
	3.5
	2.9
	2.7
	3.2
	3.7
	5.0
	4.8
	3.8
	3.7
	3.6
	3.1
	4.0

	2006
	4.3
	3.8
	3.7
	4.0
	4.4
	4.5
	4.5
	4.1
	2.0
	1.1
	1.9
	2.5
	3.4
	4.1
	2.7

	2007
	1.8
	2.2
	2.6
	2.5
	2.7
	2.7
	2.3
	2.0
	3.0
	3.8
	4.7
	4.4
	2.9
	2.4
	3.4

	2008
	4.9
	4.6
	4.4
	4.2
	4.6
	5.3
	5.8
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	4.7
	 


· During the past 3 ½ years inflation has averaged 3.5% per year.

· Assuming inflation continues at the 3.5% pace over the next two years the current cost for all non-tipping fee costs associated with residential solid waste collection would increase from $17.50 per customer per month to $18.75 per customer per month. 

· The following table shows a method of eliminating the PAYT Rate Structure by bringing all residential customers to the same $18.75 per customer per month charge by July 1, 2010 in a three step process.

	Step Wise Plan to 
Eliminate the PAYT Rate Structure

	Effective Date
	Red
	Orange
	Blue

	Current : July 1, 2008
	$12.94
	$10.72
	$8.50

	January 1, 2009
	$14.88
	$13.40
	$11.92

	January 1, 2010
	$16.81
	$16.07
	$15.33

	July 1, 2010
	$18.75
	$18.75
	$18.75


· Fuel Surcharge

· Circumstances

· The Solid Waste Budget for FY 08-09 contained $93,000 for fuel. Between February 2008 and June 2008 the cost of fuel increase about 33.5%. At this rate the $93,000 budgeted for fuel  would need to be increased to $124,200. 

· The price that the city pays for fuel is only part of the picture. Products and services used by the City in its delivery of all services increase as fuel prices increase.

· Options

· Institute a Solid Waste Fuel Surcharge to adjust the current budget and prevent a shortfall. Additional adjustments either up or down may be necessary throughout the remainder of the year. 

· Instead of instituting a Solid Waste Fuel Surcharge institute a solid waste rate increase to stabilize the rate at a level that represents the current cost of service deliver (see PAYT discussion above) and later impose a fuel surcharge if still warranted.

· Consider a Fuel Surcharge that would be cover all city services and be inclusive not only of the city’s cost of fuel but also of other items that have increased because of fuel cost increases throughout the economy.

· Privatization of Recycling

· Investigate the feasibility of contracting recycling to a commercial provider such as Waste Management of the Piedmont. 

Discussion:
Council Member Epps stated that the structure they have now was not working to which Mr. Asbury replied that it was not working now and it had not been for some time.  And he thought that every year they have probably heard the City Manager comment about the hundreds of thousands of dollars shortfall in solid waste.

Council Member Tuggle added that actually he thought that it was about $700,000 short every year that they have followed it and that it had risen.  He asked if that was true to which Mr. Asbury replied yes.  Council Member Tuggle stated that he remembered not too long ago looking at the budget and they were about $600,000 running into red and now it was up to $700,000 and this has been going on for years.

Mayor Grogan noted that this was a community committee to which Mr. Asbury replied that there were twelve (12) members on the committee [consisting of] two (2) members of Council (Burnette and Carter) and three (3) staff members (Asbury, Stultz and Corcoran) and the other seven (7) members were citizens.

Mayor Grogan pointed out that he thought they have done an outstanding job and he looked for them to make a firm recommendation later in the year and he thought everyone on Council would hopefully be receptive.

Council Member Burnette stated that the recommendation should be in November to which Mr. Asbury replied that was the goal.

Council Member Myott questioned the privatization of recycling to which Mr. Asbury replied that they had not received a lot of response.  He had called three different companies and only one had shown any interest at all and they have been very reluctant to give any kind of information as to whether or not they would be interested.  It was such a small portion of the pie that it just did not seem to generate interest.  Council Member Myott asked if they would go ahead with what they were doing now.
Mr. Asbury replied that would appear to be what would happen unless they get some additional information from the companies who do this sort of contract work.

Council Member Myott pointed out that they did realize that when these rates go up and up, people will stop recycling.

Mr. Asbury replied that they did understand that there will be a portion of the community that will stop recycling and he suspected that the majority of the people who actually recycle were doing it for another reason other than the costs.  

Council Member Burnette added that what they did hear from the outside committee members was that nobody wanted any decrease in services.

Council Member Epps suggested maybe an awareness type of program that could be put in place and there may be a little more recycling done.

Mr. Asbury stated that he had failed to mention that on October 27th, the committee set up a public information meeting and there will be a couple of PowerPoint presentations to try to convey this information and also to solicit any feedback from citizens who come.  At Riverfest there were flyers that were available at the Street Committee’s stand.

Council Member Burnette stated that recycling costs the city something less than $200,000 a year to which Council Member Tuggle asked if it was correct that they actually go in the hole with recycling.
Mayor Grogan replied that recycling was set up to really save money and it did not and Council Member Asbury added that the information they have gathered show that recycling costs the city about $187,000 a year.  

Closed Session for discussion of personnel according to NCGS 143-318.11(a)(6):
A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Carter             to go into Closed Section for discussion personnel according to NCGS 143-318.11(a)(6).  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.

Open Session:

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Tuggle to return to open session.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.

Adjournment:

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Ellis to adjourn.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.

                                                        














Respectfully submitted
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Sheralene S. Thompson, CMC                                             

City Clerk

ATTEST:
________________

John E. Grogan

Mayor 
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